Full Planning Committee - 25  May  2010
Agenda Update
5.1
KET/2010/0132

146 London Road (land adj to), Kettering

No update

5.2
KET/2010/0133

Millwinds, Harrington

An updated location plan has been submitted which also shows land which will be in the control of the applicant but not forming part of the application site.

Concern has been expressed from a neighbour in a telephone conversation that there are badgers on the site which could be affected by the development and that the buildings that would be demolished may have bats in them.  Following discussions with The Wildlife Trust and the North Northants Badger Group, there are no records of badgers being on the site  or being close enough to suggest a connection with the site.  On this basis, it is considered unreasonable to request that the applicant undertakes a badger survey, however it is recommended that the following informative be added to the recommendation alerting the applicant to the potential presence of badgers.:-

Informative 2 -'The applicant is advised of the possibility of badgers  occupying the site  to which the permission relates.  These species are protected under Schedules 1 and 5 of the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981.  In this respect the applicant(s) is advised to consult with English Nature, East Region, The Maltings, Wharf Road, Grantham, Lincs NG31 6EH  prior to the commencement of any works on the site.'

With respect to bats, there is the potential for bats to be present in the buildings which will be demolished and on the advice from the Wildlife Trust, it  is considered reasonable to impose the following condition:-

C9.  Prior to the demolition of any buildings on the site, a bat survey of that building, including any mitigation measures,  shall  be carried out and submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority.  Development shall not be carried out other than in accordance with the approved survey.
REASON:  In the interest of bats in accordance with PPS9.

A consultation response has been received from Environmental Health raising no objections to the scheme subject to the following informative being added to the recommendation:-

Informative 2: 'Under the Caravan Sites and Control of Development Act 1960, prior to the occupation of any caravan park a site licence is required from the Local Authority.  An application for a site licence can be obtained from Kettering Borough Council Environmental Health.'

For clarification purposes, Northamptonshire Police have been consulted on the scheme and raised no objections.  They did state in their consultation response that the Design and Access Statement submitted with the application does not demonstrate any crime prevention measures and as such they are not in a position to make informed comment on the application in this respect.
